Approved as Amended        

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
September 25, 2013 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, September 25, 2013 at 4:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson and Guy Giunta. Karen Ober was absent. TA Veloski was also present.       










PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment 
- None.  








                                          









2.0  Marla Davis Re: Library Trustees  – Trustee Davis informed the BOS that there has been discussion of the upcoming winter in regards to building maintenance / snow removal for the front of the building and the emergency exits. TA Veloski stated the DPW plows the parking lots but doesn't shovel in front of the doors. Trustee Davis stated it is a liability issue and Cab was doing the shoveling but now he has moved on. Selectman Nickerson replied there is no Town Policy but feels the highway crew could take five minutes to shovel the door's path. Trustee Davis stated they are hiring a new Library Director and will be interviewing on Saturday. Trustee Davis noted they did a tour of the Library last week and there are some broken items that she would like the DPW to take to the Transfer Station. DPW Director VanTassel replied he would do it. Director VanTassel stated everyone shovels their own entrances / exits but he does have $2K in summer maintenance that could be used to hire someone. TA Veloski was asked to check and see what other Towns do.                            


           

 







3.0  Jeff Jenkins Re: Roads – Mr. Jenkins stated he is here tonight regarding the roads and has sent a couple of e-mails. Mr. Jenkins asked if there was an actual paving date set for Black Brook Road. Director VanTassel replied Black Brook has been scheduled for October 15th but the contract still needs to be signed. Mr. Jenkins informed the BOS that he is currently working with Pike and they have had a few setbacks with trucks breaking down but the Town needs to stand up for itself because we do not want to be pushed to the end of the line. Mr. Jenkins noted it is a one day project. Selectman Nickerson replied he would call to confirm the date with Pike. Mr. Jenkins referred to Lower Bay Road and the picture he sent, showing a 700 foot long wheel rut 6 inches deep, where water seeps into the road. Mr. Jenkins stated this section of road has been a problem for a long time and finds it odd that Lower Bay Road is not mentioned on the “Road Maintenance Schedule Plan”. Mr. Jenkins explained the terms dirt, gravel & sand are very generic terms but are based on NH DOT Specifications and come in all different sizes, shapes and materials. Mr. Jenkins provided the BOS with “Section 304,  Table 1 – Base Course Materials, Required Gradation” out of the NH DOT Booklet and four examples of different types of crushed gravel / crushed aggregate for shoulders. Mr. Jenkins stated stronger aggregates are needed to build the road up. Mr. Jenkins explained the difference between the four examples. Mr. Jenkins' last example was considered to have “fines” in it but passed as DOT “spec.”. Mr. Jenkins noted to build the road, rock is needed and the same is true with gravel but you have to consider whether the road will be paved or not. Mr. Jenkins stated water will move the “fines” around and you can tell because you can see the stream. Mr. Jenkins noted the DPW has the largest budget and the BOS need to be involved and is here to provide some expertise, to help the BOS better understand. Selectman Nickerson stated material was placed on Oak Hill Road and it is creating a sand dune. Mr. Jenkins noted the product that was selected because it packs nice but it is an easy fix, not a repair. Mr. Jenkins addressed sight distance concerns, due to pine trees at the stop sign on Black Brook Road and noted the trees need to be removed, so people can see through the gaps. Selectman Nickerson stated the trees are in the Town's right-of-way. Director VanTassel replied he would review the right-of-way (ROW) with Planner Ward and discuss moving the signs. Katy Wells discussed the sight distance at the stop sign on Hermit Woods Road. Mr. Jenkins stated there are still rocks in the Town's ROW at 646 Hunkins Pond Road that are blocking the ditch. Katy Wells reported the rocks were moved a few days ago then reappeared. Director VanTassel replied he can not move the rocks, they are the homeowners and they would be sued if something happened. Selectman Nickerson stated the DPW has the authority to move them. Chair Giunta asked Director VanTassel to give the homeowners a day or two to move the rocks, then he could do it. Director VanTassel agreed.                              



 
  








4.0  Fire Department Re: Lakes Region Mutual Fire Aid (LRMFA) Update – Chief Dexter provided the BOS with the LRMFA budget that proposes a total increase to the Town of $1,293 dollars (new total is $27,892.33 dollars - 4.86%) based on a fixed factor ($3,294.63), valuation and population. Chief Dexter stated a discussion with the Board needs to take place before October 30th so he knows how to vote. Chief Dexter noted the Town will not be billed until 7/1/14. TA Veloski asked Fire Chief Dexter to check and see if the Town's new valuation figure ($387K) would be considered. 


  4.1 Fire Truck -  Chief Dexter reported that the White Farm is back on and requested permission to take the fire truck to auction. Chair Giunta made a motion to authorize Chief Dexter to take the fire truck to the White Farm. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed.          













5.0  Zoning Enforcement Officer Update – Bob Ward – Planner Ward asked the BOS to consider authorizing him to process three requests for Certificate of Zoning Compliance (CZC) permits on private roads in Town. A. 20 Osborn Circle (non-conforming lot), demolition of old house with the new house to be built on the existing holding tank. B. 3 Lower Bay Road (non-conforming lot), proposal of a new mud room. C. 3 Lakeside Drive (non-conforming lot), 10 foot wide deck proposed on the lake side of the home. Planner Ward noted the deck would be allowed to be 12 feet wide under the shoreline protection regulations and the Town's zoning ordinance. Selectman Nickerson made a motion to authorize Planner Ward to process the permits for the three properties (above). Chair Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed.  Planner Ward informed the BOS while he was looking in to the permit for Lakeside Drive, the legal status of the road came into question. Is it a Town road or a private road? Planner Ward reported he checked boundary line information, the Tax Maps, the road inventory and deeds but the records do not agree. The BOS agreed that Planner Ward could discuss the issue with Town Counsel and TA Veloski.      





    










6.0  Department of Public Works Update – Director VanTassel – Director VanTassel provided the BOS with the paving contract and stated Pike will be placing 1 1/2” inches of pavement. Selectman Nickerson replied the contract says 1” inch and he will not sign the contract until it is squared away. Director VanTassel stated he would get the contract fixed for next week. Director VanTassel informed the BOS that he has received salt prices from the State at $59.93 per ton and International Salt at $55.31 per ton (delivered pricing). Chair Giunta made a motion to accept the International Salt price of $55.31 per ton. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed. Director VanTassel reported that he contacted Bellmore regarding cleaning catch basins and their employees are trained to notice hazardous materials, in order to suck the material into a container or place on an impervious surface. Selectman Nickerson asked if the company tests for “E-Coli” and Director VanTassel replied they could test but it is driven by population. Selectman Nickerson noted the materials are placed on an impervious surface then stored for 6 months then sent to a burn plant. TA Veloski asked if the Town could get State bid prices for a vacuum truck and Director VanTassel replied he would check. Selectman Nickerson stated the BOS has received e-mails from Diane Grotton & Linda Ricker regarding gravel. Director VanTassel replied he has responded to the e-mails, stating 3/4” crushed gravel was used because he is preparing for mud season. Director VanTassel noted there is a lot of 1 1/2” and 3” stone, he needs to get the “fines” back into the stone. Jeff Jenkins asked when the roads he added the material to would be graded and Director VanTassel replied next Spring. Chair Giunta stated Meredith is using the same material but they are grading the road after. Selectman Nickerson noted the ditches on Oak Hill Road are great but on Woodman Road, the material was taken out then graded into the road. Selectman Nickerson stated he could see beer cans and soda bottles squashed in the road. Selectman Nickerson noted there was also a plastic pipe dug up and the property owner should have been notified because he wouldn't have had a problem with it and then the pipe was left on the neighbor's yard. Director VanTassel replied he picked the pipe up but may have missed some pieces, he will check tomorrow. Selectman Nickerson reported that there is a tree down on Bay Road and it is laying across a culvert head. Director VanTassel replied it is not always the DPW's responsibility, sometimes it is the homeowners too. Selectman Nickerson noted the tree is in the ditch. Katy Wells replied she has an easement on her property that says she has to maintain the ROW. Director VanTassel noted Bill Whalen would be picking up the road maintenance schedule. 











 

7.0  Katy Wells Re: Meeting Minutes – Katy Wells reported that she was not called in to back up the PB Secretary when she was out to draft meeting minutes and was told that she wasn't called because she wouldn't put the same things in the minutes. Katy Wells stated the Town should be using “Robert's Rules of Order” based upon the April 2003 Court Case and she is concerned because the minutes are historical documents. The Recreation Committee should be the Recreation Commission and Julie Lonergan's title is Coordinator not Director. Katy Wells noted the minutes should reflect a brief description of the discussion and any decision. AS Rollins replied she can not change what people state in a meeting and has been instructed by the BOS to continue doing, what she has been but there have been times when the BOS has removed sections of the minutes. Chair Giunta stated the Board has been very open and have not hid anything. Selectman Nickerson noted all of the discussion is on the tapes. Chair Giunta noted they are trying to avoid Court and if the public wants it, they can get it.      


















8.0  Performance Evaluations                



     


  8.1
DPW Director VanTassel – Tabled. 










9.0  Old Business

  





                            9.1 Liaison Policy – Tabled. 

 





  9.2
Mailbox Policy – The BOS reviewed a 91-A request from Selectman Nickerson and was forwarded to the DPW for a response. The BOS reviewed an amended “Mailboxes and Other Structures in the ROW” Policy. Chair Giunta made a motion to accept the new policy. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed.  

  9.3 Privatization of Highway Services – The BOS will establish a panel next week. 
  9.4 Letter to Lori Graham (Knox Mountain Road) from BOS – Chair Giunta made a motion to send the letter. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Future complaints will be sent to the Police Department. 
  9.5 Personnel Action Form – Finance Officer – Chair Giunta made a motion to sign the PAF for Peggy Petraszewski. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed.   





   



  9.6 Invitation to Bid for Paving – Director VanTassel still drafting. 
  

  9.7 Affidavit for Nemetz Case – TA Veloski stated a request for dismissal will be filed.   

  


  
  

               

   


10.0  New Business  







            10.1 PSNH – Pole Tax Law Suit – TA Veloski reported that the Town is being sued by PSNH, along with other municipalities regarding the pole tax and the Attorney will be filing a response.     
   






            10.2 Truck #6 Specifications – The specifications have been advertised.              
      10.3 Pole license – Selectman Nickerson made a motion to authorize a “stub” pole on Shaw Hill Road, license #312B-4S. Chair Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed. 










     10.4 Request from Jeannie Forrester – Jeannie Forrester would like some feed back in regards to “EBT” Cards. 








   10.5 Horizon's Engineering – Report on Shooting Range – Tabled for review. 
   10.6 Permit Modification, Closure Plan & Operations Plan – Transfer Station – Selectman Nickerson requested copies of the documents. 



  10.7 Budget – TA Veloski asked what the BOS would be accepting for budget proposals this year because he would like to propose some raises. Chair Giunta replied he wants to wait until Selectman Ober is present to make that decision and asked TA Veloski to build a budget for review. 
  





     









11.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.   










 
12.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – Two timber intents were placed on hold for the DPW Director to review before BOS approval. 



 






13.0 Accept Donations under RSA 31:95 – None at this time.













14.0 Review & Approve Minutes  





            14.1 9/11/13 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of September  11, 2013. Selectman Nickerson motioned to approve the meeting minutes of September 11, 2013 with corrections. Chair Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.                                                                                                                  








 
15.0 Correspondence – The BOS reviewed.   





   15.1 E-mail from Bill Whalen Re: Noise Ordinance – The BOS took under advisement. 









    15.2 E-mail from Doug Kemp (DES) Re: Landfill Gas Data – The BOS took under advisement. 













16.0 Selectman's Reports 
- None at this time. 








17.0 Non-public under RSA 91-A 3 II (c) – Selectman Nickerson made a motion to go into Non-Public Session  at 7:46 p.m. to discuss Selectman Nickerson's 91-A request to Chair Giunta, seconded by Chair Giunta roll call vote: Chairman Giunta Aye, Selectman Nickerson Aye, Selectman Ober Absent.   The minutes were not sealed and no decision was made. Closed at 8:15 p.m., due to lack of quorum. 




            



   








18.0 ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting did not adjourn but ended  at 8:16 p.m., due to a lack of quorum. 








  




19.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, October 2, 2013 at the Town Offices @ 4:30 p.m. 















Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, BOS Recording Secretary 

9/25/2013

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


